FAO ANIMAL PRODUCTION AND HEALTH



paper

CROP RESIDUE BASED DENSIFIED TOTAL MIXED RATION

A user-friendly approach to utilise food crop by-products for ruminant production



Cover photographs:

Left and right image: ©FAO/Asim Hafeez Centre image: ©FAO/H. Wagner

FAO ANIMAL PRODUCTION AND HEALTH

CROP RESIDUE BASED DENSIFIED TOTAL MIXED RATION

A user-friendly approach to utilise food crop by-products for ruminant production

Recommended Citation

FAO. 2012. Crop residue based densified total mixed ration – A user-friendly approach to utilise food crop by-products for ruminant production, by T.K. Walli, M.R. Garg & Harinder P.S. Makkar. FAO Animal Production and Health Paper No. 172. Rome, Italy.

Authors

T.K. Walli

Former Head of Dairy Cattle Nutrition Division National Dairy Research Institute, Karnal, India. tkaywalli@gmail.com

M.R. Garg

General Manager (Animal Nutrition) National Dairy Development Board, Gujarat, India mrgarg@nddb.coop

Harinder P.S. Makkar

Animal Production Officer Animal Production and Health Division FAO, Rome, Italy Harinder.Makkar@fao.org

The designations employed and the presentation of material in this information product do not imply the expression of any opinion whatsoever on the part of the Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO) concerning the legal or development status of any country, territory, city or area or of its authorities, or concerning the delimitation of its frontiers or boundaries. The mention of specific companies or products of manufacturers, whether or not these have been patented, does not imply that these have been endorsed or recommended by FAO in preference to others of a similar nature that are not mentioned.

The views expressed in this information product are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views of FAO.

ISBN 978-92-5-107232-5

All rights reserved. FAO encourages reproduction and dissemination of material in this information product. Non-commercial uses will be authorized free of charge, upon request. Reproduction for resale or other commercial purposes, including educational purposes, may incur fees. Applications for permission to reproduce or disseminate FAO copyright materials, and all queries concerning rights and licences, should be addressed by e-mail to copyright@fao.org or to the Chief, Publishing Policy and Support Branch, Office of Knowledge Exchange, Research and Extension, FAO, Viale delle Terme di Caracalla, 00153 Rome, Italy.

© FAO 2012

Contents

Acknowledgements Executive summary	iv v
Livestock and rural economy	1
Feed resource scenario	3
DTMRB feeding vis-à-vis conventional feeding in India	5
Development of the technology	11
Machinery needed and the process involved for making DTMRBs	13
Securing biomass from the fields	15
Brief account of the research done in India on DTMRBs	17
Advantages of the DTMRB technology	19
Economic and other benefits to the farmer	23
Extent of use of the technology	25
Densified straw based feed pellets	27
Conclusions	29
References	31

Acknowledgements

The authors are thankful to Prof. Emyr Owen, Prof. U. Krishnamoorthy, Dr. Bhupinder Singh and Dr. Philippe Ankers for their valuable suggestions. Carmen Hopmans made the desktop publishing, which is also acknowledged.

Executive summary

Livestock play a central role in the natural resource-based livelihood of the vast majority of the population living in developing countries. However, most of these regions face the problem of acute shortage of feed resources. The pastures are degraded and poorly managed and the area under green forage crops is shrinking due to increase in human population and urbanisation. As a result, the bulk of feeds available for ruminants in these regions are the crop residues. The crop residues have low nutritional value and are bulky and fibrous. In addition, these feed resources are also not well managed, especially where these are availbale in plenty. Availability of crop residues varies with season and region. In some regions there is deficiency of crop residues only in certain seasons, in others a perennial deficiency may prevail, while in some other regions and in particular seasons they are available in abundance but are largely wasted. Thus, straws worth millions of dollars are burnt in the fields in these places after the grain harvest. Apart from the wastage of a potential feed, the burning of straws causes environmental pollution and degradation of soil fertility.

Improvement in the management of crop residues enables efficient utilization of this potentially useful feed resource. One of the options for effective management of the crop residues is to use specially designed pick-up type field balers for securing residual straw from the fields, followed by the use of processing technologies for the commercial manufacture of straw-based complete feed for ruminants. Manufacture of Straw-based Densified Total Mixed Ration Blocks (DTMRBs), also called Densified Complete Feed Blocks (DCFBs) is an innovative technology to supply balanced feeds to the dairy and other livestock farmers in the tropics. This approach is different from the green forage or silage based Total Mixed Ration (TMR), which involves mechanical mixing of forages with concentrate feedings without densification. Since fibrous crop residues and other unconventional feeds such as dried tree leaves and forest grasses are low density feeds, apart from difficulties in their handling and transportation, making of densified blocks from such feedstuffs is challenging. Considerable research efforts have been made, initially in some western countries and lately in India to standardize the optimum conditions for block making, including the designing of different prototype machines for densification. This technology of making DTMRBs has now been commercialized in India and the manufacturing plants have been set up in different states under Dairy Cooperatives and State level Livestock Boards, with Government providing the incentive by way of offering 50% subsidy for setting up of such plants.

The first step in the process of making DTMRBs is the grinding and mixing of concentrate ingredients separately. This is followed by adding concentrate components to chopped straw in desired proportions along with molasses in a mixer, taking care that mixing is uniform and ingredients are not separated due to gravity. Finally, the desired quantity of straw-concentrate mix is transferred to a hydraulic press to convert the mix into a block. Recently, a modified version of the technology has been developed, and the densified total mixed ration is delivered as pellets (DTMRPs). This technology is particularly useful for those residues that are harder than rice and wheat straws, and is also useful for regions in which the crop residues are available in abundance but are wasted. It is also useful in places where feed milling plants are operating at lower than their capacities. Based on the productivity levels of animals, the DTMRBs or DTMRPs of different formulations can be made using different ingredients, including minerals, vitamins and feed additives. Thus, the technology of straw-based densified complete feed as blocks or pellets could play an important role in providing balanced rations to livestock in the tropical regions of green forage scarcity. The technology offers a means to increase milk and meat production in the tropics apart from having other advantages such as: decrease in environmental pollutants (including methane emission), increase in income of farmers, decrease in labour requirement and time for feeding and reduction in transportation cost of straw. The technology also has the potential to alleviate regional disparity in feed availability, as the block or pellet making units can be set up to act as 'Feed Banks' in regions of abundant crop residue availability. It could also provide complete feed to livestock under emergency situations created by natural calamities and man-made conflicts.

Livestock and rural economy

Livestock production accounts for 40% of the gross value of the agricultural production globally (FAO, 2000), and this figure is likely to go up, as the demand for livestock products is increasing rapidly with the increase in income and urbanization. Between 1980 to 2007, the highest growth in meat production was recorded in East and Southeast Asia (from 19.4 to 106.2 million tonnes/year) with China being the major contributor, followed by Latin America and Caribbean (from 15.7 to 40.3 million tonnes/year). South and South East Asia also took lead in egg production, increasing production from 4.5 to 34.6 million tonnes, followed by Latin America and Caribbean from 2.6 to 6.3 million tones. On the other hand, with regard to milk production. South Asia dominated the scene, increasing its production from 42.7 to 140.6 million tonnes/year with India playing the lead role, followed by Latin America and Caribbean from 35.0 to 68.7 million tonnes/year. Near East and North Africa performed well in meat and egg production as did South Asia, but lagged way behind in milk production. Even Sub-Sahran Africa, which has been facing multitude of man-made and nature created problems, has forged ahead, having doubled its production for all these three livestock products during the same period, though the production was lower than any other region with regard to all these products (FAO, 2009a).

Besides the potential of livestock to raise income and improve human nutrition, they have important integrative function in the farming system. The tropical regions of the world vastly differ in climate, natural resources and socio-economic-cultural aspects. These regions have largely remained traditional in their approach to livestock production activities due to their social, economical, geographical and ecological compulsions. Livestock play a central role in the natural resource based livelihood for the vast majority of the population living in the tropics, which predominantly is confined to rural areas. In the rain fed hotter regions of the tropics, livestock are the main sustenance factor for rural economy, contributing to the livelihood of resource poor subsistence farmers in a number of ways: income from products, insurance against drought, emergency cash requirements, household nutrition, fuel for cooking, manure for crops and draught power for farming (Ashley, Holden and Bazeley, 1999). Apart from the hostile hot and hot-humid climate, the region has a large human and livestock population, exerting pressure on land, which, coupled with degraded unmanaged pasture lands result in shortage of feeds and forages. In addition, available feed resources are not efficiently utilized due to lack of information on feeding of balanced rations by smallholder farmers.

Rearing of animals in developing countries forms an integral part of rural economy. For example, India's huge livestock population comprises of 279 million bovines, 66 million sheep, 126 million goats, 14 million pigs and 613 million poultry birds, which produced 112.11 million tonnes of milk, 4.41 million tonnes of meat and 3.2 million tonnes of eggs (FAO, 2009b). The annual milk production for the year 2010–2011 in India has been estimated at 116.5 million tonnes (GOI, 2011). Livestock contribute 24.7% share in agriculture

and allied gross domestic product (GDP), and provide livelihood to 70% rural families. However, 70–80% of the total livestock produce in India is contributed by the under privileged (namely landless, marginal and small holder farmers) families. Rural women in India and in many other developing countries play a major role in raising livestock, contributing 60–70% of the total labour inputs, especially in different dairying operations.

Feed resource scenario

Feed is the major input cost in animal agriculture, accounting for 65–70% of the total rearing cost. Poor nutrition of animals has been identified as the major constraint to animal production across the developing world (FAO, 2000). Due to a variety of reasons, the tropical world is largely faced with the problem of acute shortage of feed resources. With a large animal population to feed, this shortage is further compounded by lack of efforts to increase green forage production and to improve the management of degraded and unmanaged pastures. In India for example, the area under fodder production has remained static at around 4% of the total cultivable land area for the last three decades.

In the most tropical regions, the majority of bovine feeds available are the poor quality crop residues and agro-industrial by-products. Grains have the priority for human consumption. In addition, the grains are also being diverted for biofuel production. The protein rich oil seed meals, e.g. soybean meal, groundnut meal and cotton seed meal, which are already in short supply, are also being exported indiscriminately in large quantities from these regions to earn foreign currency (Walli, 2009a). Most of the resource poor small-holder farmers, that constitute the bulk of the livestock farmers in the tropical regions, are unable to afford good quality feeds due to their high cost, leading to sub-optimal productivity of their animals. Using the multi-dimensional approach for improving the quality and thereby the utilization of food-feed crops, the animal productivity can be enhanced, which can also lead to reduction in animal numbers, feed requirement and the emission of green house gases (Blümmel, Anand and Prasad, 2009).

There is little hope to increase the cultivated area under green forages or to regenerate the degraded pastures through intensive management. This necessitates efficient utilization of crop residues for ruminant feeding. In the developing countries including India, the production of crop residue has steadily increased during the last four decades, as a spill-over effect of 'Green Revolution'. The increase in cereal production also resulted in an increase in the availability of cereal straws. The availability of dry matter through crop residues in India has increased from 211 million tonnes in 1980–81 to 354 million tonnes in 2002–2003, an increase of 65% over a period of two decades (NIANP Feed Disc, 2005). Furthermore, the availability of maize stover has increased by 75% during the same period, which is mainly due to increase in area under maize cultivation. However, a large proportion of maize is now being diverted for biofuel production, But the byproduct: DDGS (distillers dried grain soluble), which forms one-third of the maize kernel, can also serve as a valuable ingredient in ruminant feed, possibly as a source of bypass protein.

MANAGEMENT OF FEED RESOURCES

Improper management of feed resources, especially that of the bulky and fibrous crop residues, is another factor contributing to low productivity of ruminant livestock in the tropical regions. For example, in north-western parts of India, straw worth millions of dol-

lars is burnt in the fields leading to environmental pollution and soil degradation (Photos 1 and 2). It has been estimated that in India alone, burning of crop residues releases CO_2 , CO, CH_4 , N_2O and SO_2 gases, equivalent to 6 606 thousand tonnes of CO_2 annually (INCCA, 2007). Improving the management of crop residues as animal feed and restricting its wastage through burning, should be one of the main priorities. Thus, there is an urgent need to optimize the use of the limited feed resources, especially straws for ruminant feeding.

The crop residue management should include the use of specially designed balers for collection of straw from the field, followed by the use of processing technologies for the manufacture of balanced complete feed for ruminants. In this respect, the technology for making DTMRBs is an innovative approach, which provides an opportunity for the feed manufacturers and entrepreneurs to remove regional disparities in feed availability and to supply the balanced feed to dairy and other livestock farmers on a large scale. The DTMRBs Technology can also be effective in disaster management and emergency situations that arise due to natural calamities, for example floods, droughts and man-made conflicts. Feed banks could be set up to overcome the problem of feeding animals during these natural calamities, which are common in the tropics (Walli, 2008 a,b; 2009b; 2010; 2011 a,b).



Photo 1. Burning of straw causes wastage of the feed resource and environmental pollution



Photo 2. Burning of straw also causes degradation of soil fertility

DTMRB feeding vis-à-vis conventional feeding in India

CONVENTIONAL FEEDING PRACTICES FOR BOVINES IN INDIA Separate feeding of roughage and concentrate

This practice is followed mostly in the rural areas of southern, eastern and western parts of India. The farmers often do not chaff and soak the straws or stovers, and offer them dry and in un-chopped or semi-chopped form (Photo 3).

This is because the hand driven chaff cutters, which are owned by most of the livestock keepers in North India, are not still popular in the other regions of India (Chander, 2011). Concentrate components of the ration are given separately. The animals are mostly low producing and are offered different types of crop residues like rice or gram straw, stovers of sorghum, maize or finger millets. Six to seven kg per day of the dry roughage is offered to adult bovines which form approximately 70% of the ration. Apart from this, small quantity of greens, between 0.5 and 1.0 kg dry matter, limited amount of cakes and brans (rice and/or wheat), non-food grade broken pulses (1–2 kg per day) and some kitchen waste, as the concentrate ingredients are also offered. The un-chopped straw provides complete choice to the animal for selectively consuming the more digestible parts and leaving behind the less digestible parts, which consequently leads to substantial feed wastage (Bhargava, Ørskov and Walli, 1988). In addition, the animal might need to spend more energy for chewing the un-chopped straw, than the chopped straw (Chander, 2011).

In the peri-urban and urban areas, dairy owners keep medium producing crossbred dairy cows, yielding on an average 10–15 kg of milk per day. Due to shortage of green forages, these farmers practice higher concentrate feeding in order to get as much milk as possible from the animals. The concentrate may form 60–65% of the total ration. The



Photo 3. A farmer offering semichopped sorghum stover to his animal in Tamil Nadu state of India

roughage consists mainly of straws or stovers with negligible amount of greens. These farmers generally use the ready-made concentrate mixture marketed by the feed factories. The use of ready-made feed is more prevalent in Southern and Western India than in Northern and Eastern India. Although the total requirement of compound feed (which includes feed for ruminants, non-ruminants, poultry and fishes) is around 55 million tons in India, only 8 million tonnes of compound feed is produced, out of which only 50% is manufactured by the organized sector. The feed produced by the unorganized sector is generally of lower quality.

Chopped roughage and soaked concentrate mixed together

A simple process of feeding bovines, called "*Sani*" making, is the most prevalent feeding practice followed in north-western parts of India as well as in Pakistan. The chopped green fodder (maize, oats, sorghum, berseem, alfa alfa) is mixed with chopped straw/stover (wheat, paddy, maize, sorghum), in the proportion of 35–40 : 65–60, on dry matter basis. The mixed forage is sprinkled with some water, which is followed by addition of concentrate ingredients, e.g. oilseed cakes, rice or wheat bran, maize or wheat flour and some legume *chunies* (broken seeds of pulses with some husk) like Bengal gram (*Cicer arietinum*) or moong (*Vigna radiata*), to the extent of 25–30% of the total ration. All the ingredients are then mixed and fed to the animals as manually prepared total mixed ration. This definitely is an improvement over the separate feeding of roughage and concentrate. The chopping may save some energy required for chewing, soaking could increase palatability of the feed and consumption of mixed feed increases digestibility of feed by improving rumen function. However, the selection of feed components by the animals could still take place partially and this could lead to some feed wastage.

STRAW BASED DTMRBs AS A COMPLETE FEED Ingredients of DTMRBs

The ingredients of DTMRB can be divided into major and minor components. The major components are forage and concentrate, added in different ratios, depending upon the level of production while the minor component constitutes micronutrients and feed additives.

The forage part is generally the crop residues such as wheat, ragi or paddy straw, sorghum stalk, sugarcane tops, maize stover. In hilly areas, even the non-conventional forages like forest grasses and tree leaves have been used in place of crop residues. This has been done in the North–Eastern region of India, especially in Nagaland, where the feed blocks, based on tree leaves and dried forest grasses have been successfully fed to Mithun, a bovine species resembling buffaloes (Das, Haque and Rajkhowa, 2009). Studies have shown that sugarcane bagasse can be used economically as an alternative source of forage to replace 30% of wheat straw in feed block, without any adverse effect on the growth of crossbred calves (Singhal, 2009). A number of trials have also been conducted in the arid regions of India, especially in Rajasthan, where the forage part of the block constituted tree leaves or gram (*Cicer arietinum*) straw (Jakhmola, 2005). Singh, Lohan and Rathee (1998) used dried berseem as a part replacement for wheat straw in the diet of buffalo calves. Nagpal, Arora and Singh (2005) used gram straw as a part replacement for wheat straw for crossbred calves, while Nagpal and Arora (2002) successfully used groundnut haulms as part of the roughage in the feed block.

7

The second major component of the DTMRBs is the concentrate part. The proportion of the straw and concentrate in the block varies with the type of animal to which it is to be fed. As a survival ration for use during natural calamities and disasters, the straw component could be very high. To meet the challenges during emergency situations, straw blocks have generally the following composition: 86 parts straw, 10 parts molasses, 2 parts mineral mixture, 1 part urea and 1 part salt, which could meet the maintenance requirement of the animals. The proportion of straw for animals yielding up to 5–10 kg milk per day, should be reduced to 60%, for 10–15 kg milk per day, up to 50% and for 15–20 kg milk per day, up to 40%. A similar kind of range has to be maintained in the crude protein (CP) content of the block, varying from 7–14%, and in the total digestible nutrients (TDN) content varying from 45–65%. A superior guality block of 14 kg has sufficient nutrients for the production of 20 kg of milk per day. Since buffaloes are heavier in weight and their milk having a higher fat content, a 15 kg block of the similar composition is suggested for buffaloes with respect to above three categories. The ingredients of the concentrate mixture are: oil cakes/meals as protein source; molasses, grains, grain by-products as energy sources; and supplements such as bypass protein or bypass fat. Bypass nutrients can be added for the higher yielders to enhance the direct supply of amino acids and fatty acids to the host animal as concentrated protein and energy sources respectively.

The third component provides strategic and catalytic supplements, such as micronutrients and other feed additives, for example vitamins, minerals, bentonite (binder), probiotics, enzymes, antioxidants, immune-protective agents, antitoxins and herbal extracts, among others. The varied role of these components in the feed block is to increase the productive and reproductive efficiency of the animal, enhance its immuno-protective ability, reduce helminthic load and decrease ruminal methanogenesis. There is much scope for the value addition of the feed blocks through R&D efforts on feed additives, which should be driven by economic and environmental sustainability of the technology.

Roughage and concentrate binding – a hallmark of the DTMRB technology

The making of feed block requires proper processing and can be manufactured on a large scale in a factory, using a hydraulic press. The process of densification causes physical attachment of the minute concentrate particulate matter to fibrous straw particles with the help of a binder, so much so that there is hardly any opportunity for the animal to select the feed components. This not only brings uniformity to the feed, but also increases the palatability of the straw based feeds and minimizes the feed wastage. The process of densification may also slightly improve the digestibility of straw, as each straw particle has the concentrate component attached to it through molasses, which may facilitate the cellulolytic microbes to grow faster and enhance fiber degrading activity in rumen.

Although the rate of release of energy and nitrogen in the rumen from DTMRBs depends on the nature of ingredients used, the feeding of DTMRBs generally allows a synchronized supply of nutrients to rumen microbes including rumen anaerobic fungi, resulting in their enhanced growth (Samanta *et al.*, 2003). Ensuring the synergy between the nutrient demand of rumen microbes and the release of adequate level of the nutrients for their optimal growth is the hallmark of straw based densified complete feeds. Since

the ingredients in DTMRBs remain more or less the same over a longer period of time, the daily supply of these blocks having uniform composition also ensures a steady supply of nutrients to microbes, which brings stability in the rumen eco-system for optimal microbial fermentation. This also results in uniform supply of precursors for milk and muscle (meat) synthesis, and consequently may enhance efficiency of nutrient use.

A new concept in nutrient delivery system for ruminants in the tropics

In many developing tropical countries, the livestock owners hardly follow any feeding standards as they are unable to scientifically compute a balanced ration for their animals, mainly due to lack of knowledge and also the means to do so. This results in poor utilization of feed resources and sub-optimal production from their animals. Densified TMR is a new concept in delivering nutrients as a complete balanced ration to dairy animals and other ruminant stock in the tropics. Each feed block is a total ration for a cow or a buffalo for 24 hours and supplies all the nutrients, including micronutrients required by the animal (Photos 4, 5 and 6).

Although TMR based feed blocks are superior in many ways compared with the traditional feeding, it has been observed in India that in areas where farmers have enough



Photo 4. Sheep consuming straw based TMR feed at a research station



Photo 5. A buffalo eating straw based TMR feed as block at a farmer's house



Photo 6. A cow eating straw based TMR feed as block at a farmer's house

biomass (dry forages) to feed their animals round-the-year, they do not prefer to buy these complete feed blocks. This is because the transportation of the straw to the processing unit and that of the densified blocks back to their farms costs money and time. Based on these experiences, feeding of the complete feed blocks could be mainly recommended for those areas/regions that have shortages of both green as well as dry forages and where the crop residues are transported from outside.

Development of the technology

The DTMRB technology has mostly been developed in India, through the collaborative efforts of animal nutritionists and feed technologists. It is different from the green forages or silage based complete feeds (Schroeder and Park, 1997; Kononoff, 2005). Since the fibrous crop residues are low density feeds, apart from difficulties in its handling and transportation, making a densified block from this loose and lighter stuff is challenging. A different approach and machinery are required for making such blocks from these residues and other dried roughages such as tree leaves and forest grasses.

The first step in the process of making straw based feed blocks is the grinding of concentrate ingredients, followed by their mixing and addition of the feed additives. This is then followed by mixing of these ingredients and straw in proper proportions along with addition of molasses in a specifically designed TMR mixer, taking care that mixing is uniform and ingredients are not separated due to gravity. Finally, the weighed quantity of the mixed stuff is transferred into a hydraulic press to get the final product – the DTMRB.

The technology of feed densification attracted the attention of the animal nutritionists and feed technologists in India during mid 80s. Initially, work on the development of straw based feed blocks was focused on studying the optimum conditions for densification, with respect to moisture level, hydraulic pressure application, dwell time, grinding and mixing and molasses level (Singh, Singh and Rajpal, 1986; Yadav, Rathee and Lohan, 1991; Berwal et al., 1993). However, for the development of the prototype machines for block making, especially the mixing and pressing of the feed ingredients, only a few organizations took the real initiative, notable among these being Indian Grassland Research Institute (IGFRI), Jhansi UP, (Gupta, Goyal and Chattopadhyay, 1998); Indian Agricultural Research Institute (IARI), New Delhi (Singh and Jha, 2009) and the Poshak Agrivet Pvt. Ltd, Karnal (Zombade, 2009). Over the years, these organizations redesigned and upgraded the mixing and pressing units to make these machines energetically more efficient, increasing output at lower energy inputs (in terms of horsepower) and lowering labour requirement for the commercial production of densified complete feed blocks. Efforts were also made to upgrade the manual models to automated models and to make the process overall energetically more efficient, commercially more profitable and environmentally sustainable. Currently, the technical know-how is fully available in India for setting up feed block plants of different capacities (from 5-30 tonnes per day) on turnkey basis.

Machinery needed and the process involved for making DTMRBs

MACHINERY NEEDED

- A grinder (hammer mill) and a mixer is required for making a normal concentrate mixture (Photo 7).
- A specially designed TMR Mixer is required for mixing weighed quantities of low density crop residue (straws, stovers, bagasse, dried forest grasses, dried tree leaves etc.) and the high density concentrate. Molasses and any other liquid feed additive are also added at this stage. The mixing is done through vertical motion, so that there is no separation due to gravity (Photos 8 and 9).



Photo 7. Grinder and mixer for making normal concentrate mixture



Photo 8. TMR mixer – single vat system for mixing straw and concentrate

• Weighed quantity of the mixed ingredients is transferred into densification machine (works on the principle of hydraulic compression) which compresses the forage and concentrate mixture into densified complete feed block (Photo 10).

Machines of different capacities and different efficiencies are available in India. Installed capacity can vary from 0.5 to 3 tonnes per hour, which requires a motor of 20–40 horse power having a power consumption of 12–16 KW per tonne. These machines can produce feed blocks weighing from 7 kg to 30 kg.



Photo 9. TMR mixer – twin vat system for mixing straw and concentrate



Photo 10. Densification machines based on the principle of hydraulic compression for making feed blocks

Securing biomass from the fields

For making densified feed blocks, securing biomass from the fields is a pre-requisite. Depending on crop condition, season and scale of operation many straw recovery/securing options and machines are available. Following two types of straw-securing devices are used in India:

- Pick-up type field balers (Photo 11)
- Flail mower cum loader (Photo 12)

The pick-up type field baler is driven by a minimum 50 HP tractor. It picks up a swath width of about 165 cm. Straw recovery rate with this machine is about 1 to 2 tonnes per hour depending on crop and swath. Size of the bales can be adjusted from 10 to 20 kg. Small bales are easy to handle and can be transported to transit storage points with ease and minimum drudgery. Loading, unloading and stacking becomes very convenient after field baling. Also, onward handling is quite convenient. For tall varieties, additional disc,



Photo 11. Pick-up type field balers



Photo 12. Flail mower cum loader

drum or sickle type mower is required before the baler. For high moisture straws (for example, paddy straw) collection cum inversion rake (Photo 13) is also required so as to sundry the biomass before picking it up. The machine can work on almost all types of biomass. About 10 tonnes of straw can be secured in one day in baled form. In a year (say 50 days harvesting period) one field baler set can secure about 500 tonnes of straw. Approximate cost of the baling set is Indian rupee (Rs.) 1 400 000 or US\$28 000 (1 US\$ = *ca* Rs.50). The straw recovery and stacking cost with this machine is about Rs.3.50 or US\$0.70 per kg. Mechanisms used in the machine and its operation are somewhat complex and therefore, skilled workers and operators are required for this type of straw recovery set.

Flail mower cum loader is driven by a minimum 50 HP tractor. It has a pick-up swath width of about 150 cm. Straw recovery rate with this machine is about 1 to 1.50 tonne per hour depending on crop and swath. The machine has option of blowing back the biomass into fields for sun drying. For high moisture situations collection cum inversion rake (Photo 13) is also required so as to sundry the biomass before picking it up. The machine can work on almost all types of biomass. Also an added advantage of this machine is the inbuilt chopper which is useful if the recovered biomass is used for silage or hay making. About 10 tonnes of straw can be picked up in one day with this mower in loose form – without baling. In a year (say 50 days harvesting period) one flail mower can secure about 500 tonnes of straw. Approximate cost of the straw recovery set is Rs.800 000 or US\$16 000. The cost of straw recovered and stacked with this machine is about Rs.3.00 or US\$0.60 per kg. Mechanisms used in the machine and its operation are very simple. Therefore, low skill level worker and operator can run this type of straw recovery set. This type of operation may be popularised among the farmers through farmers' cooperatives, federations and service providing organizations, who could provide such services to farmers at nominal costs.

Both types of devices can be operated in dry and wet seasons. The first device cuts the biomass and bale it, while in the second device there is no provision of baling. In dry season the biomass can be directly secured from the field and first type of the device can be used to pick up and bale the straw, while the second type would pick up the straw and load it in a trolley. In wet season the biomass is harvested from the field and left in the open for some time for drying before baling and therefore second type of the device is generally more useful. For large scale operations the first device is more useful; whereas, for small scale operations the second device could be appropriate.



Photo 13. *Straw collection cum inversion rake*

Brief account of the research done in India on DTMRBs

The research on different aspects of densification was taken up at a number of research institutions in India, for example, National Dairy Research Institute (NDRI), Karnal (Haryana); Indian Veterinary Research Institute (IVRI), Bareilly (Uttar Pradesh); Indian Grassland and Fodder Research Institute (IGFRI), Jhansi (Uttar Pradesh); Central Sheep and Wool Research Institute (CSWRI), Avikanagar (Rajasthan); Central Institute for Research on Goats (CIRG), Mathura (Uttar Pradesh); Central Institute for Research on Goats (CIRG), Mathura (Uttar Pradesh); Central Institute for Research on Buffaloes (CIRB), Hisar (Haryana); National Dairy Development Board (NDDB), Anand (Gujarat) and Bhartiya Agro Industry Foundation (BAIF), Pune (Maharashtra), including some state agricultural universities like Haryana Agricultural University (HAU), Hisar (Haryana); G.B. Pant Agricultural University, Pantnagar (Uttara Khand) and Andhra Pradesh Agricultural University, Hyderabad/Tirupati (Andhra Pradesh). The work on optimization of composition, preparation of the blocks and evaluation of the impact of the feeding has been pursued more vigorously at IGFRI, Jhansi; CSWRI Regional Station, Bikaner and HAU, Hisar. The subject has been recently reviewed by Lohan (2005), Kundu *et al.* (2005), Jakhmola (2009) and Kundu and Mani (2009).

The evaluation of the nutritional quality of the straw based DTMRBs has been done on different animal species: growing buffalo (Singh *et al.*, 1998; Verma *et al.*, 1996; Diwedi, Goyal and Singh, 2003; Lailer *et al.*, 2006); milch buffalo (Lailer *et al.*, 2009; Sehgal and Jha, 2008); growing cattle (Pachauri *et al.*, 1999; Singh *et al.*, 2004; Das *et al.*, 2004); milch cattle (Berwal, Lohan and Yadav, 1997); growing sheep, goat and camel (Jakhmola, 2005) and growing Mithun (Das, Haque and Rajkhowa, 2009).

The results of most of these studies demonstrate that the feeding of densified complete blocks significantly improves nutrient utilization, N-retention and animal growth and milk production performance (Tables 1 and 2). The overall efficiency of nutrient utilization is better in animals fed complete feed blocks.

The blocks have also been used as carriers for different bioactive compounds and special nutrients. Recently, bypass protein and bypass fat supplements and non ionic surfactants as feed additive have been added to the feed blocks to enhance the nutritional value for feeding to high yielding cows and buffaloes (Walli, 2008 a,b). The spores of anaerobic rumen fungi (*Orpinomyces* and *Piromyces* spp.) isolated from wild blue bull have also been incorporated in wheat straw based densified feed block, which resulted in significant increase in growth rate and milk yield of buffaloes (Sehgal and Jha, 2008).

TABLE1

Effect of feeding complete feed blocks on dry matter intake (DMI), dry matter digestibility (DMD) and average daily gain (ADG) of ruminants

Type of Feed	Species	CP (%) in the whole ration	Roughage (%) in the whole ration	DMI (kg/100 kg BW)	DMD (%)	ADG (g/day)
Natural grasses + Concentrate	Sheep	-	51	-	-	78.3
(MS + KL + PL + Concentrate (as CFB)	Sheep	12.3	60	5.08	52.8	101.3
Natural grasses + Concentrate	Crossbred calves	10.7	60	2.18	54.8	175.9
Natural grasses + Concentrate (as CFB)	Crossbred calves	10.7	60	2.69	56.5	252.5

Source: Jakhmola (2005)

CP: Crude Protein; BW: Body Weight; CFB: Complete Feed Block; MS: Millet Stover; KL: Khejri Leaves (Prosopis cineraria); PL: Pala Leaves (Zizyphus nummularia)

TABLE 2

Effect of feeding complete feed blocks on dry matter intake (DMI), dry matter digestibility (DMD) and milk production of cattle

Type of Feed	CP (%) in the whole ration	Roughage (%) in the whole ration	DMI (kg/100 kg BW)	DMD (%)	Milk yield (litre/day)
WS + Concentrate	9.6	60	3.26	51.2	6.24
(WS + Concentrate (as CFB)	9.6	60	3.29	53.8	6.52
Pasture grasses	13.0	100	2.79	56.3	3.96
Pasture grasses + Concentrate (as CFB)	13.2	70	3.90	60.1	6.93

Source: Jakhmola (2005)

CP: Crude Protein; BW: Body Weight; CFB: Complete feed block; WS: Wheat straw

Advantages of the DTMRB technology

The densified complete feed block technology offers a variety of benefits to the farmers and the feed manufacturers. This could be a promising technology for the regions where there is a perennial shortage of green forage and the dry forage is also in short supply and is being transported from outside. Based on the available literature, our own experiences, and from the feed-back received from farmers who fed these blocks to animals, the following advantages have been identified (Walli, 2008 a,b; 2009b; 2010; 2011 a,b).

A promising way to feed a balanced ration to ruminants

In India and other developing tropical countries, normally it is difficult for illiterate or semi literate farmers to compute a balanced feed for the animal. In fact, except at some organized farms, practice of feeding balanced rations is almost non-existent in many developing countries. The DTMRB is a complete balanced feed. By feeding an animal a balanced feed, one can expect improved nutrient supply and their utilization, leading to improved animal productive and reproductive performances.

An efficient nutrients delivery system - less feed wastage

While feeding DTMRB, the animal is given less opportunity to select more digestible feed components. This reduces the feed wastage and thus, is an efficient delivery system of supplying feed nutrients to the animal, which in itself is economically advantageous to the farmer.

Time as well as labour saving – respite to women

Feeding of DTMRB to animals is a simple, hassle-free exercise. Through its feeding, the expenditure on labour with respect to feeding is reduced by 30–40%. Being a readymade feed, the farmers find it easier to feed them. According to a farmer "it takes him just 20–30 minutes to feed 20 animals, as against two hours for feeding the same number of animals in a conventional manner". This could also be a clear advantage to the women, who generally look after the feeding and management of dairy animals, spending best part of their lives in drudgery, by cutting, collecting and transporting huge loads of grasses from forest or road-sides on daily basis.

Feed as blocks require lesser storage space

The process of densification increases the bulk density of the straw based feed by three times, and at the same time it reduces its volume by the same proportion. Accordingly, lesser storage space is required to store the bulky feed, especially straw. The farmer could use the saved space for other farm activities.



Photo 14. Transportation of straw on a high way – a common scene in Punjab and Haryana states of India



Photo 15. Gram (Cicer arietinum) straw being transported in a camel cart in Rajasthan state of India



Photo 16. A truck load of densified TMR blocks being transported in Uttra Khand state of India

Densified feed cheaper and easier to transport

In north-western parts of India, plying of "bulging" trucks and animal carts, over-filled with straw, is a common scene (Photos 14 and 15). This practice is hazardous and causes large number of accidents on the roads. Since the feed blocks occupy approximately one-third lesser space and volume than the original components in the uncompressed state, more feed (by weight) can be accommodated and transported within the same space. This makes the transportatation of feed block much easier and cheaper than the straw (Photo 16).

Better way to manage crop residues and reduce pollution

In many regions in India as well as in other parts of Asia, straw worth millions of dollars is also burnt in the field after harvesting of the grains. If the residual straw left in the field is mechanically collected and converted into feed blocks, not only this valuable feed resource could be effectively used, but the emission of green house gases, caused by burning of straw could also be avoided. In addition, the high temperature generated during the burning of straw kills the soil microorganisms, affecting adversely the soil fertility. Also there is less dust pollution when the feed is transported as blocks rather than as loose straw.

Improved productive and reproductive performance

Feeding of DTMRB has a positive effect on production as well as reproduction of the animals. Based on the feedback collected from farmers in Uttra Khand (India), who fed straw based complete feed blocks to their growing and lactating animals, it was observed that the growth rate of calves could increase by 25–35%, while the milk yield could increase by 15–20% (Walli, 2009b). There could also be some increase in fat content of milk. After feeding densified TMR, the milk yield of the animal persists at a higher level over a longer period, resulting in increase in total lactation yield. This may be explained by the fact that the feeding of straw based complete feed blocks eliminates any day to day dietary fluctuations thus providing the rumen microbes a constant supply of the same type of feed/ substrates, bringing stability in the rumen environment and making ruminant system overall more efficient.

Because of the faster growth rate, feeding of DTMRBs could result in early maturity and early age at first calving for the animals. The feedback collected from Uttra Khand (India) farmers also suggested that the age of heifers at first calving may decrease by about 4–6 months (Walli, 2009b), which is a distinct advantage in lowering the cost of rearing animals. The farmers reported that the feeding of TMR blocks reduces calving interval and animals generally conceive within 3 months after calving. As a result of these positive changes, overall reproductive efficiency of the animal also increases. Apart from optimum supply of energy and protein through complete feed block, the animals get proper amount of minerals and vitamins as per their requirement, which enhances reproductive efficiency. The occurrence of reproductive problems such as late maturity, anestrous and repeat breeding condition can also be reduced in animals fed DTMRBs.

Lesser methane emission from animals

The inclusion of concentrate to straw diet is known to reduce methane emission from the rumen. The emission of methane can be reduced by 10–15%, simply by feeding a balanced

diet prepared by mixing straw, concentrate ingredients and minerals (Garg and Bhanderi, 2011).

Better health status

The optimum supply of nutrients and micro-nutrients through DTMRB also has a positive impact on the maintenance of good animal health. The feeding of TMR blocks provides immuno-protection against infectious diseases and also decreases the occurrence of metabolic and reproductive disorders. Consequently, this may also reduce the farmer's expenditure on treatments and on maintaining proper health of the animals.

Feed banks can be set up as a pre-emptive disaster management measure

With the advent of feed block technology, it is possible to set up feed banks nearer to feed deficit areas. Because of easy handling, transportation and storage of the straw based feed blocks, the technology could improve preparedness against natural calamities, and save animals from hunger and death during these emergency situations. The blocks can even be air lifted to the remotest places to avert disasters.

Scope for value addition – blocks as a vehicle for medicine or neutraceutical administration

There is substantial room for improving the quality of straw based complete feed blocks. Its value addition could be a continuous exercise through extended research, trying different supplements, newer feed additives, neutraceuticals, anthelminths and herbal extracts to improve their overall nutritional quality. However, it has to be ensured that the non-nutrient additives are used within the specified limits, so that they do not cause any major dilution of macro- or minor-nutrients in the feed blocks, which could reduce nutritional quality of the blocks.

Better economic returns through providing stability in feed and milk prices

The benefit provided by easier storage of feed blocks makes it possible to supply uniform quality of the feed throughout the year, with lesser price fluctuation, as against the large price fluctuation and irregular supply of straw and other feed ingredients in different seasons. This could also have an impact on stabilizing milk prices, irrespective of seasons, and could produce milk of uniform quality. Better performance of the animals obtained on feeding the DTMRB would obviously bring better returns to the farmer.

Economic and other benefits to the farmer

Based on the milk yield and feed cost observations made in the field on feeding DTMRBs, benefits accrued by the farmers were calculated (Walli, 2009b). In northern parts of India, a cow (body weight, 450 kg) yielding on an average 10 kg of milk per day over a period of 300 days of lactation, is generally fed: 20 kg of green maize, 5 kg of wheat straw and 4 kg of concentrate per day, amounting to the feed cost of US\$2 per day or US\$600 for 300 days. At other places, where green fodder is not available, the same type of animal is offered approximately 7 kg of wheat straw and 5 kg of concentrate per day, costing almost the same amount as in the previous case. With the present selling price of US\$0.50 per litre of milk, the farmer gets US\$1 500 in 300 days, giving a net return of US\$900.

If the same type of animal is offered medium type of feed block (Weight 14 kg; Moisture 10%; CP 12%; and TDN 55%, straw to concentrate ratio of 52 : 48), the feed cost per day is US\$2.5, amounting to US\$750 for 300 days of feeding. The feeding of DTMRB increases the average milk yield from 10 kg to 11.5 kg per day (Walli, 2009b) The extra milk yield was supported through slightly higher DM intake from a better balanced feed). This gives a total US\$1 725 to the farmer in 300 days, giving a a net return of US\$975 or an additional income of US\$75 over the conventional feeding.

In addition to the direct monitory benefit that the block feeding gives, it also offers other benefits to the farmer for example early calving and regularity in calving, reduction in feed wastage and saving on labour and time required for feeding and cleaning of mangers. There is also saving on purchase of medicines and treatment of animals, as the animal generally maintains better health.

Extent of use of the technology

For large scale production (up to 3 tonnes/hour) of feed blocks, a couple of private companies in India have produced hydraulic press that caters to the needs of state level dairy cooperatives, dairy federations and livestock development boards. So far, at least 10 such big units have been set up in various states of India on turnkey basis, and many more such units are being set up. At present, the technology appears to have more acceptability in the areas deficient in green fodder resources such as hilly terrains and arid/semi-arid zones, or in places that face the shortage of both green as well as dry forages, e.g. Kerala State of India. Under emergency situations this technology has been used to save the animals from hunger and death. Due to many advantages this technology offers, it is slowly becoming popular amongst farmers in India.

Densified straw based feed pellets

Recently, a variant of the densified feed block technology has been developed. Using this technology, densified total mixed ration is delivered as pellets and not as blocks (Photo 17). This technology is particularly useful for those materials that are hard. Also it is a useful technology for regions in which feed milling plants are operating at a low capacity and biomass is available in abundance.

Straws that are highly lignified with hard fiber can be easily crushed and converted into TMR pellets. Straws of wheat, soybean, mustard and cotton can be used for production of straw-based pelleted feed. The feed pellets may contain 30–35% crushed straw, 10–12% molasses, 35–40% de-oiled rice bran, 10–15% oilseed meals, 1% each of urea and common salt, 1.5% calcite powder and 1% mineral mixture. The production cost of these pellets could be in the range of Rs.3.50 to 4.00 per kg where the availability of the biomass and other feed materials is not a constraint. If 6–8 kg of these pellets are fed per animal per day, it is possible to support body maintenance and 3–4 kg per day milk production. Depending up on the level of milk production, level of roughage component can be reduced and that of concentrates increased. For example, for the animals yielding about 15 kg of milk per day, straw-based pellets may contain 15–20% straw, 25% crushed grains, 30% oilseed meals, 10–15% rice polish, 10% molasses, 2% mineral mixture and 1% each of common salt and calcite powder.

In northern states of India, a large numbers compound cattle feed making plants exist. These plants are running at less than 50% of their capacities and in Punjab State of India alone an additional 1 500 tonnes of pelleted feeds can be produced per day if full capacities of the plants could be utilized. Agencies in the straw deficit areas need to get in touch with such private entrepreneurs in the areas of surplus, well in advance, for securing the



Photo 17. Pellet mill for enriched straw

surplus biomass for the production and supply of straw-based pelleted feed. Some of the farms in India are producing and storing biomass in this manner. During the recent floods in eastern parts of India, straw-based pelleted feed was sourced from some of such feed mills.

During the scarcity periods densified straw-based pellets are produced and supplied by some of the millers in northern India. Straw-based pellet making plants are now being installed at Malabar union and Kerala Livestock Development Board in southern India with the technical support of NDDB.

Flat-die has the potential to pelletize almost all kinds of straws having chop length up to 40 mm provided the proportion of straw is maintained below 50% in the feed mixture. Straw internodes are crushed thoroughly and the die of sizes 20 to 32 mm diameter is used in the pellet making plants. Using the device, hay and straws such as bagasse, groundnut shells, cotton balls, maize, millets, alfalfa etc along with other concentrate feed ingredients such as oil seed meals can be pelletized.

India and other developing countries having surplus biomass can use this technology for production of straw-based pellets for feeding dairy animals. Such pellets could also be used for creation of buffer stock in large quantity because the bulk density of the pellets exceeds 600 kg per cubic meter, very close to concentrate feed pellets. It is very difficult to make densified feed blocks from the highly lignified biomass as such blocks would tend to disintegrate if not packed immediately after pressing.

Major benefits of densified feed pellets are:

- Highly lignified biomass can be enriched and densified in the form of pellets which otherwise is difficult to handle.
- Densified pellets are more palatable than the straws/crop residues.
- Because of high bulk density, storage and transportation costs decrease.
- Wastage (up to 20%) is reduced.
- Fire hazards are reduced.
- Shelf life of the biomass increases.

Usually, the biomass with soft stem is considered to be more suitable for making densified feed blocks, while, the biomass that is more hard and lignified can be handled more effectively through the pellet making technology. Density of the straw-based feed blocks is about 450 kg per cubic meter against 600 kg per cubic meter for pellets. Pellets can be stored in bulk while blocks always need wrappers or high density polyethylene bags to retain their shape. During long storage sometimes blocks tend to swell back. Also, mechanical aeration and fumigation in bulk stored pellets is easier as compared to blocks, when densified biomass is required to be stored as buffer stock for longer duration of time (2–3 years).

Feed pellet units can be used for production of straw-based feed pellets as well as for production of concentrate feed pellets. Straw-based block production units could be in use only for few months after the crop harvest season.

Conclusions

The commercial production of straw based densified total mixed ration blocks is an innovative technology, which could play an important role in feeding the balanced rations to dairy animals and other livestock in areas that face an acute shortage of green forages and of well managed pastures. As the demand for grains increases in future due to increased human population, and as increased amount of grains get diverted for biofuel production, the role and significance of densified straw based complete feeds is likely to increase. The technology offers attractive options of increasing milk and meat production in the tropics. Other advantages of this technology are: decrease in environmental pollutants, increase in income of farmers and increase in availability of free time with farmers, especially women, for other constructive tasks.

The technology also has the potential to remove regional disparity in feed availability, as the units can be set up to act as 'Feed Banks'. It could also provide complete feed to livestock under emergency situations created by natural calamities and man-made conflicts. The Government of India, realizing the potential of this technology, has thoughtfully decided to provide a furthering environment for propagation of this technology, offering 50% subsidy for setting up feed block units. This is acting as an incentive to attract the feed entrepreneurs, big dairy farmers and livestock cooperatives for the commercial manufacture of densified complete feed blocks on a large scale. However, there is a need to take up further research on energy cost of straw transportation and feed densification and how to reduce it. Research may also be taken up for monitoring the quality of the processed feed to check that the nutrients are not diluted by the addition of more of non-nutritional feed additives.

Densified feed pellet technology enables production of TMR in the form of pellets from biomass such as soybean, mustard and cotton stalks which are harder than rice, maize, and sorghum straws and dried grasses. It is also a useful technology for feed mills running at spare capacity and located in regions where the biomass is available in abundance, but is generally wasted. This would enable a judicious use of such biomass. It is important for the policy makers and feed entrepreneurs in the tropical region to realize the tremendous potential this technology offers, and take appropriate actions to promote the technology.

References

- Ashley, S.D., Holden, S.J. & Bazeley, P.B.S. 1999. Livestock in poverty focused development, Crewkerne, UK.
- Berwal, R.S., Lohan, O.P. & Yadav, K.K. 1997. Effect of different physical forms of feed on nutrient digestibility, milk yield and composition in crossbred cattle. *Indian Journal of Dairy Science*, 50: 246–249.
- Berwal, R.S., Lohan, O.P., Rathee, C.S. & Yadav, K.K. 1993. Effect of various chemicals on post compression expansion and durability of crop residue blocks. *Indian Journal of Animal Nutrition* 10: 119–122.
- Bhargava, P.K., Orskov, E.R. & Walli, T.K. 1988. Rumen degradation of straw. 4. Selection and degradation of morphological components of barley straw by sheep. *Animal Production*, 47: 105–110.
- Blummel, M., Anandan, S. & Prasad, C.S. 2009. Potential and limitations of byproduct based feeding system to mitigate green house gases for improved livestock productivity. *In Proceedings of 13th biennial conference of Animal Nutrition Society of India*, pp. 68–74. Bangalore.
- Chander, M. 2011. Chaff cutters and fodder chaffing: A simple technology worth adoption. In H.P.S. Makkar, ed. Proceedings of FAO E- Conference on, Successes and failures with animal nutrition practices and technologies in developing countries, pp. 133–136., 1–30 Sept. 2010.
- Das, K.C., Haque, N. & Rajkhowa, C. 2009. Tree leaves and forest grasses based feed block for Mithun in North Eastern region of India. *In* T.K. Walli, ed. *Proceedings of the national symposium on fodder block technology*, pp. 80–83. ILDEX India–2009, New Delhi.
- Das, M.M., Samanta, A.K., Singh, K.K., Kundu, S.S., Sharma, S.D. & Rai, S. 2004. Effect of different forms of complete diets on nutrient utilization in crossbred calves. *Indian Journal of Animal Sciences*, 74: 969–972.
- Diwedi, P.N., Goyal, R.K. & Singh, K.K. 2003. Preparation and evaluation of densified feed blocks in growing buffaloes. *Indian Journal of Animal Nutrition*, 20: 202–205.
- **FAO.** 2000. Agriculture towards 2015/30. Technical Interim Report, April, 2000. Economic and Social Department, Rome, Italy.
- **FAO.** 2009a. The State of Food and Agriculture. Food and Agriculture organization of United Nations, Rome 2009. http://www.fao.org/docrep/012/i0680e/i060e00.htm
- FAO. 2009b. FAOSTAT Agricultural Data. Available at www.faostat.org
- Garg, M.R. & Bhanderi, B.M. 2011. Enhancing livestock productivity through balanced feeding. In S.S. Kundu, C. Dutt, V. Mani & A. Kumar. Proceedings of the 14th Biennial Conference, pp.11–21. Animal Nutritional Society of India, Pantnagar University of Agriculture and Technology, Pantnagar, Uttra Khand, India.
- **GOI.** 2011. Basic Animal Husbandry Statistics, 2010. Department of Animal Husbandry, Dairying and Fisheries, Ministry of Agriculture. Government of India, New Delhi.
- Gupta, P.D, Goyal, R.K. & Chattopadhyay, P.S. 1998. Performance evaluation of IGFRI densifying machine for grasses. *Journal of Agricultural Engineering*, 35: 33–38.

- **INCCA.** 2007. Indian Network for Climate Change Assessment. India: Greenhouse Gas Commission 2007. Ministry of Environment & Forests, Government of India, May 2010.
- Jakhmola, R.C. 2005. Evaluation of locally available feed and fodder to improve quality and formulate complete economic rations with high roughage diets. *Final Project Report National Agricultural Technology Project*, Central Sheep and Wool Research Institute, Avikanagar, Rajasthan, India.
- Jakhmola, R.C. 2009. Densified feed blocks prospects of this technology in India. *In* T.K. Walli, ed. *Proceedings of the national symposium on fodder block technology*, pp. 74–79. ILDEX India–2009, New Delhi.
- **Kononoff, P.J.** 2005. Understanding effective ration in ration of dairy cattle. NebGuide: A Publication of University of Nebraska, Institute of Agriculture and Natural Resources, Dairy, Feeding & Nutrition, Issue Oct. 2005.
- Kundu, S.S., Das, M.M., Pathak, P.S. & Samanta, A.K. 2005a. Densification for block making — An Indian Overview. In S.S. Kundu, S.K. Mahanta, S. Singh, S. & P.S. Pathak, eds. Roughage processing technology, Satish Publishing House, Delhi.
- Kundu, S.S. & Mani, V. 2009. Densification of roughages and nutritional evaluation of feed blocks. In T.K. Walli, ed. Proceedings of the national symposium on fodder block technology, pp. 35–47. ILDEX India–2009, New Delhi.
- Lailer, P.C., Dahiya, S.S., Sharma, M.L. & Lal, D. 2009. Effect of feeding complete feed block on milk yield, nutrient digestibility and economics of lactating Murrah buffaloes. *In* T.K. Walli, ed. *Proceedings of the national symposium on fodder block technology*, pp. 35–47. ILDEX India–2009, New Delhi.
- Lailer, P.C., Dahiya S.S., Lal, D. & Chauhan, T.R. 2006. Growth performance of buffalo heifers fed complete feed blocks. *In Proceedings of the national symposium on buffalo for rural upliftment*, pp. 52. Indian Society for Buffalo Development, Mumbai, India.
- Lohan, O.P. 2005. Compaction of fibrous feeds. *In* S.S. Kundu, S.K. Mahanta, S. Singh & Pathak, P.S. *Roughage processing technology*, Satish Publishing House, New Delhi.
- Nagpal, A.K., Arora, M. & Singh, G.P. 2005. Nutrient utilization of gram straw (Cicer arietinum) based complete feed blocks in calves. Indian Journal of Animal Sciences, 75: 64–68
- Nagpal, A.K. & Arora, M. 2002. Utilization of guar (*Cyamopsis tetragonolobus*) phalgati and groundnut haulms based complete feeds in camel calves. *Indian Journal of Animal Nutrition*, 19: 69–72.
- **NIANP Feed Disc.** 2005. A data base compilation by National Institute of Animal Nutrition Physiology, ICAR, Bangalore.
- Pachauri, V.C., Goyal, R.K., Mahnata, S.K. & Gupta, P.D. 1999. Effect of densification of dry grass on nutrient utilization and growth in crossbred calves. *Indian Journal of Animal Nutrition*, 16: 244–247
- Samanta, A.K., Singh, K.K., Das, M.M., Maity, S.B. & Kundu, S.S. 2003. Effect of complete feed block on nutrient utilization and rumen fermentation in barbari goats, *Small Ruminant Research*, 48: 95–102.
- Schroeder, J.W. & Park, C.S. 1997. Using a total mixed ration for dairy cows. Available at http:// www.ag.ndsu.edu/pubs/ansci/dairy/as769.pdf

- Sehgal J.P. & Jha, P. 2008.Efficient utilization of fibrous crop residues in ruminants. In Proceedings of the national seminar on emerging opportunities for commercialization in dairying, pp. 73–82. NDRI, Karnal, India.
- Singh, A. & Jha, S.K. 2009. Developments in Technology for Fodder Densification. In Walli K., ed. Proceedings of the national symposium on fodder block technology, pp. 93–98. ILDEX India–2009, New Delhi.
- Singh, K.K., Das, M.M., Samanta, A.K., Kundu, S.S. & Sharma, S.D. 2004. Effect of complete feed block on nutrient utilization and growth in crossbred heifers. *In Proceedings of XI biennial conference of India*, pp. 79–80. Animal Nutrition Society of India, Jabalpur, India.
- Singh, J., Lohan, O.P. & Rathee, C.S. 1998. Evaluation of berseem based complete feed blocks in growing buffalo calves. *Indian Journal of Animal Sciences*, 68: 480–483.
- Singh, J., Singh, J.K. & Rajpal, S.K. 1986. Effect of pressure and moisture content on density and stability of wafers of different forages. *Journal of Agricultural Engineering*, 23: 89–98.
- **Singhal, K.K.** 2009. Scope for sugarcane bagasse based complete feed for ruminants. *In* T.K. Walli, ed. *Proceedings of the national symposium on fodder block technology*, pp. 93–98. ILDEX India–2009, New Delhi.
- Verma, A.K., Mehra, U.R., Dass, R.S. & Singh, A. 1996. Nutrient utilization by Murrah buffaloes from compressed complete feed blocks. *Animal Feed Science and Technology*, 59: 255–263.
- Walli, T.K. 2008a. Densified TMR A newer nutrient delivery system for feeding dairy animals in tropics. In Proc. XXXVI dairy industry conference, pp. 74–79. BHU, Varanasi, India,
- Walli, T.K. 2008b. Complete feed block An effective feeding technology for efficient utilization of our limited feed resources. *In Proceedings of the regional animal nutrition conference*, pp.1–3. Animal Nutrition Society of India, Tirupati.
- Walli, T.K. 2009a. Nutritional strategies for ruminant production in Afro-Asian tropics. In Proceedings of the World Animal Nutrition Conference, pp. 294–300. Animal Nutrition Association, NASC Complex, New Delhi.
- Walli, T.K. 2009b. Crop residue based densified feed block technology for improving ruminant productivity. *In* Walli, T.K., ed. *Proceedings of the national symposium on fodder block technology*, pp. 67–73. ILDEX India–2009, New Delhi.
- Walli, T.K. 2010. Densified complete feed block technology and its role in enhancing ruminant production, including buffaloes. *In Proceedings of the International Buffalo Conference*, pp. 294–300. NASC Complex, New Delhi.
- Walli, T.K. 2011a. A novel technology to provide complete feed to dairy animals for enhancing their productivity. Nandi, S. K., Sur, A. & Saha, D. eds. *In Proceedings of the 39th Dairy Industry Conferenc*, pp. 81–84. Indian Dairy Association, Kolkata.
- Walli, T.K. 2011b. Straw based densified complete feed block technology. In H.P.S. Makkar, ed. Proceedings of FAO E-Conference on successes and failures with animal nutrition practices and technologies in developing countries, pp. 41–44, 1–30 Sept. 2010, FAO, Rome, Italy.
- Yadav, K.K., Rathee, C.S. & Lohan, O.P. 1991. Compaction behavior of straw based complete feed. *Indian Journal of Animal Sciences*, 61: 980–984.
- **Zombade, U.** 2009. Commercialization of fodder block technology. *In* T.K. Walli, ed. *Proceed-ings of the national symposium on fodder block technology*, pp. 86–92. ILDEX India–2009, New Delhi.

FAO TECHNICAL PAPERS

FAO ANIMAL PRODUCTION AND HEALTH PAPERS

- 1 Animal breeding: selected articles from the World Animal Review, 1977 (C E F S)
- 2 Eradication of hog cholera and African swine fever, 1976 (E F S)
- 3 Insecticides and application equipment for tsetse control, 1977 (E F)
- 4 New feed resources, 1977 (E/F/S)
- 5 Bibliography of the criollo cattle of the Americas, 1977 (E/S)
- 6 Mediterranean cattle and sheep in crossbreeding, 1977 (E F)
- 7 The environmental impact of tsetse control operations, 1977 (E F)
- 7 Rev.1 The environmental impact of tsetse control operations, 1980 (E F)
- 8 Declining breeds of Mediterranean sheep, 1978 (E F)
- 9 Slaughterhouse and slaughterslab design and construction, 1978 (E F S)
- 10 Treating straw for animal feeding, 1978 (C E F S)
- 11 Packaging, storage and distribution of processed milk, 1978 (E)
- 12 Ruminant nutrition: selected articles from the World Animal Review, 1978 (C E F S)
- 13 Buffalo reproduction and artificial insemination, 1979 (E*)
- 14 The African trypanosomiases, 1979 (E F)
- 15 Establishment of dairy training centres, 1979 (E)
- 16 Open yard housing for young cattle, 1981 (Ar E F S)
- 17 Prolific tropical sheep, 1980 (E F S)
- 18 Feed from animal wastes: state of knowledge, 1980 (C E)
- 19 East Coast fever and related tick-borne diseases, 1980 (E)
- 20/1 Trypanotolerant livestock in West and Central Africa Vol. 1. General study, 1980 (E F)
- 20/2 Trypanotolerant livestock in West and Central Africa Vol. 2. Country studies, 1980 (E F)
- 20/3 Le bétail trypanotolérant en Afrique occidentale et centrale Vol. 3. Bilan d'une décennie, 1988 (F)
- 21 Guideline for dairy accounting, 1980 (E)
- 22 Recursos genéticos animales en América Latina, 1981 (S)
- 23 Disease control in semen and embryos, 1981 (C E F S)
- 24 Animal genetic resources conservation and management, 1981 (C E)
- 25 Reproductive efficiency in cattle, 1982 (C E F S)
- 26 Camels and camel milk, 1982 (E)
- 27 Deer farming, 1982 (E)
- 28 Feed from animal wastes: feeding manual, 1982 (C E)
- 29 Echinococcosis/hydatidosis surveillance, prevention and control: FAO/UNEP/WHO guidelines, 1982 (E)
- 30 Sheep and goat breeds of India, 1982 (E)
- 31 Hormones in animal production, 1982 (E)
- 32 Crop residues and agro-industrial by-products in animal feeding, 1982 (E/F)
- 33 Haemorrhagic septicaemia, 1982 (E F)
- 34 Breeding plans for ruminant livestock in the tropics, 1982 (E F S)
- 35 Off-tastes in raw and reconstituted milk, 1983 (Ar E F S)
- 36 Ticks and tick-borne diseases: selected articles from the *World Animal Review*, 1983 (E F S)
- African animal trypanosomiasis: selected articles from the World Animal Review,
 1983 (E F)
- 38 Diagnosis and vaccination for the control of brucellosis in the Near East, 1982 (Ar E)
- 39 Solar energy in small-scale milk collection and processing, 1983 (E F)
- 40 Intensive sheep production in the Near East, 1983 (Ar E)
- 41 Integrating crops and livestock in West Africa, 1983 (E F)

- 42 Animal energy in agriculture in Africa and Asia, 1984 (E/F S)
- 43 Olive by-products for animal feed, 1985 (Ar E F S)
- 44/1 Animal genetic resources conservation by management, data banks and training, 1984 (E)
- 44/2 Animal genetic resources: cryogenic storage of germplasm and molecular engineering, 1984 (E)
- 45 Maintenance systems for the dairy plant, 1984 (E)
- 46 Livestock breeds of China, 1984 (E F S)
- 47 Réfrigération du lait à la ferme et organisation des transports, 1985 (F)
- 48 La fromagerie et les variétés de fromages du bassin méditerranéen, 1985 (F)
- 49 Manual for the slaughter of small ruminants in developing countries, 1985 (E)
- 50 Better utilization of crop residues and by-products in animal feeding: research guidelines – 1. State of knowledge, 1985 (E)
- 50/2 Better utilization of crop residues and by-products in animal feeding: research guidelines – 2. A practical manual for research workers, 1986 (E)
- 51 Dried salted meats: charque and carne-de-sol, 1985 (E)
- 52 Small-scale sausage production, 1985 (E)
- 53 Slaughterhouse cleaning and sanitation, 1985 (E)
- 54 Small ruminants in the Near East Vol. I. Selected papers presented for the Expert Consultation on Small Ruminant Research and Development in the Near East (Tunis, 1985), 1987 (E)
- 55 Small ruminants in the Near East Vol. II. Selected articles from *World Animal Review* 1972-1986, 1987 (Ar E)
- 56 Sheep and goats in Pakistan, 1985 (E)
- 57 The Awassi sheep with special reference to the improved dairy type, 1985 (E)
- 58 Small ruminant production in the developing countries, 1986 (E)
- 59/1 Animal genetic resources data banks
 - 1. Computer systems study for regional data banks, 1986 (E)
- 59/2 Animal genetic resources data banks -
- 2. Descriptor lists for cattle, buffalo, pigs, sheep and goats, 1986 (E F S)
- 59/3 Animal genetic resources data banks
 - 3. Descriptor lists for poultry, 1986 (E F S)
- 60 Sheep and goats in Turkey, 1986 (E)
- 61 The Przewalski horse and restoration to its natural habitat in Mongolia, 1986 (E)
- 62 Milk and dairy products: production and processing costs, 1988 (E F S)
- 63 Proceedings of the FAO expert consultation on the substitution of imported concentrate feeds in animal production systems in developing countries, 1987 (C E)
- 64 Poultry management and diseases in the Near East, 1987 (Ar)
- 65 Animal genetic resources of the USSR, 1989 (E)
- 66 Animal genetic resources strategies for improved use and conservation, 1987 (E)
- 67/1 Trypanotolerant cattle and livestock development in West and Central Africa Vol. I, 1987 (E)
- 67/2 Trypanotolerant cattle and livestock development in West and Central Africa Vol. II, 1987 (E)
- 68 Crossbreeding Bos indicus and Bos taurus for milk production in the tropics, 1987 (E)
- 69 Village milk processing, 1988 (E F S)
- 70 Sheep and goat meat production in the humid tropics of West Africa, 1989 (E/F)
- 71 The development of village-based sheep production in West Africa, 1988 (Ar E F S) (Published as Training manual for extension workers, M/S5840E)
- 72 Sugarcane as feed, 1988 (E/S)
- 73 Standard design for small-scale modular slaughterhouses, 1988 (E)
- 74 Small ruminants in the Near East Vol. III. North Africa, 1989 (E)

- 75 The eradication of ticks, 1989 (E/S)
- 76 Ex situ cryoconservation of genomes and genes of endangered cattle breeds by means of modern biotechnological methods, 1989 (E)
- 77 Training manual for embryo transfer in cattle, 1991 (E)
- 78 Milking, milk production hygiene and udder health, 1989 (E)
- 79 Manual of simple methods of meat preservation, 1990 (E)
- 80 Animal genetic resources a global programme for sustainable development, 1990 (E)
- 81 Veterinary diagnostic bacteriology a manual of laboratory procedures of selected diseases of livestock, 1990 (E F)
- 82 Reproduction in camels a review, 1990 (E)
- 83 Training manual on artificial insemination in sheep and goats, 1991 (E F)
- 84 Training manual for embryo transfer in water buffaloes, 1991 (E)
- 85 The technology of traditional milk products in developing countries, 1990 (E)
- 86 Feeding dairy cows in the tropics, 1991 (E)
- 87 Manual for the production of anthrax and blackleg vaccines, 1991 (E F)
- Small ruminant production and the small ruminant genetic resource in tropical Africa,
 1991 (E)
- 89 Manual for the production of Marek's disease, Gumboro disease and inactivated Newcastle disease vaccines, 1991 (E F)
- 90 Application of biotechnology to nutrition of animals in developing countries, 1991 (E F)
- 91 Guidelines for slaughtering, meat cutting and further processing, 1991 (E F)
- 92 Manual on meat cold store operation and management, 1991 (E S)
- 93 Utilization of renewable energy sources and energy-saving technologies by small-scale milk plants and collection centres, 1992 (E)
- 94 Proceedings of the FAO expert consultation on the genetic aspects of trypanotolerance, 1992 (E)
- 95 Roots, tubers, plantains and bananas in animal feeding, 1992 (E)
- 96 Distribution and impact of helminth diseases of livestock in developing countries, 1992 (E)
- 97 Construction and operation of medium-sized abattoirs in developing countries, 1992 (E)
- 98 Small-scale poultry processing, 1992 (Ar E)
- 99 In situ conservation of livestock and poultry, 1992 (E)
- 100 Programme for the control of African animal trypanosomiasis and related development, 1992 (E)
- 101 Genetic improvement of hair sheep in the tropics, 1992 (E)
- 102 Legume trees and other fodder trees as protein sources for livestock, 1992 (E)
- 103 Improving sheep reproduction in the Near East, 1992 (Ar)
- 104 The management of global animal genetic resources, 1992 (E)
- 105 Sustainable livestock production in the mountain agro-ecosystem of Nepal, 1992 (E)
- 106 Sustainable animal production from small farm systems in South-East Asia, 1993 (E)
- 107 Strategies for sustainable animal agriculture in developing countries, 1993 (E F)
- 108 Evaluation of breeds and crosses of domestic animals, 1993 (E)
- 109 Bovine spongiform encephalopathy, 1993 (Ar E)
- 110 L'amélioration génétique des bovins en Afrique de l'Ouest, 1993 (F)
- 111 L'utilización sostenible de hembras F1 en la producción del ganado lechero tropical, 1993 (S)
- 112 Physiologie de la reproduction des bovins trypanotolérants, 1993 (F)
- 113 The technology of making cheese from camel milk (Camelus dromedarius), 2001 (E F)
- 114 Food losses due to non-infectious and production diseases in developing countries, 1993 (E)
- 115 Manuel de formation pratique pour la transplantation embryonnaire chez la brebis et la chèvre, 1993 (F S)

- 116 Quality control of veterinary vaccines in developing countries, 1993 (E)
- L'hygiène dans l'industrie alimentaire, 1993 Les produits et l'aplication de l'hygiène,
 1993 (F)
- 118 Quality control testing of rinderpest cell culture vaccine, 1994 (E)
- 119 Manual on meat inspection for developing countries, 1994 (E)
- 120 Manual para la instalación del pequeño matadero modular de la FAO, 1994 (S)
- 121 A systematic approach to tsetse and trypanosomiasis control, 1994 (E/F)
- 122 El capibara (Hydrochoerus hydrochaeris) Estado actual de su producción, 1994 (S)
- 123 Edible by-products of slaughter animals, 1995 (E S)
- 124 L'approvisionnement des villes africaines en lait et produits laitiers, 1995 (F)
- 125 Veterinary education, 1995 (E)
- 126 Tropical animal feeding A manual for research workers, 1995 (E)
- 127 World livestock production systems Current status, issues and trends, 1996 (E)
- 128 Quality control testing of contagious bovine pleuropneumonia live attenuated vaccine Standard operating procedures, 1996 (E F)
- 129 The world without rinderpest, 1996 (E)
- 130 Manual de prácticas de manejo de alpacas y llamas, 1996 (S)
- 131 Les perspectives de développement de la filière lait de chèvre dans le bassin méditerranéen, 1996 (F)
- 132 Feeding pigs in the tropics, 1997 (E)
- 133 Prevention and control of transboundary animal diseases, 1997 (E)
- 134 Tratamiento y utilización de residuos de origen animal, pesquero y alimenticio en la alimentación animal, 1997 (S)
- 135 Roughage utilization in warm climates, 1997 (E F)
- 136 Proceedings of the first Internet Conference on Salivarian Trypanosomes, 1997 (E)
- 137 Developing national emergency prevention systems for transboundary animal diseases,1997 (E)
- 138 Producción de cuyes (Cavia porcellus), 1997 (S)
- 139 Tree foliage in ruminant nutrition, 1997 (E)
- 140/1 Analisis de sistemas de producción animal Tomo 1: Las bases conceptuales, 1997 (S)
- 140/2 Analisis de sistemas de producción animal Tomo 2: Las herramientas basicas, 1997 (S)
- 141 Biological control of gastro-intestinal nematodes of ruminants using predacious fungi, 1998 (E)
- 142 Village chicken production systems in rural Africa Household food security and gender issues, 1998 (E)
- 142 Village chicken production systems in rural Africa Household food security and gender issues, 1998 (E)
- 143 Agroforestería para la producción animal en América Latina, 1999 (S)
- 144 Ostrich production systems, 1999 (E)
- 145 New technologies in the fight against transboundary animal diseases, 1999 (E)
- 146 El burro como animal de trabajo Manual de capacitación, 2000 (S)
- 147 Mulberry for animal production, 2001 (E)
- 148 Los cerdos locales en los sistemas tradicionales de producción, 2001 (S)
- 149 Animal production based on crop residues Chinese experiences, 2001 (C E)
- 150 Pastoralism in the new millennium, 2001 (E)
- 151 Livestock keeping in urban areas A review of traditional technologies based on literature and field experiences, 2001 (E)
- 152 Mixed crop-livestock farming A review of traditional technologies based on literature and field experiences, 2001 (E)

- 153 Improved animal health for poverty reduction and sustainable livelihoods, 2002 (E)
- 154 Goose production, 2002 (E F)
- 155 Agroforestería para la producción animal en América Latina II, 2003 (S)
- 156 Guidelines for coordinated human and animal brucellosis surveillance, 2003 (E)
- 157 Resistencia a los antiparasitarios Estado actual con énfasis en América Latina, 2003 (S)
- 158 Employment generation through small-scale dairy marketing and processing, 2003 (E)
- 159 Good practices in planning and management of integrated commercial poultry production in South Asia, 2003 (E)
- 160 Assessing quality and safety of animal feeds, 2004 (E)
- 161 FAO technology review: Newcastle disease, 2004 (E)
- 162 Uso de antimicrobianos en animales de consumo Incidencia del desarrollo de resistencias en la salud pública, 2004 (S)
- 163 HIV infections and zoonoses, 2004 (E F S)
- 164 Feed supplementation blocks Urea-molasses multinutrient blocks: simple and effective feed supplement technology for ruminant agriculture, 2007 (E)
- 165 Biosecurity for Highly Pathogenic Avian Influenza Issues and options, 2008 (E F Ar)
- 166 International trade in wild birds, and related bird movements, in Latin America and the Caribbean, 2009 (S^e E^e)
- 167 Livestock keepers guardians of biodiversity, 2009 (E)
- 168 Adding value to livestock diversity Marketing to promote local breeds and improve livelihoods, 2010 (E, F, S)
- 169 Good practices for biosecurity in the pig sector Issues and options in developing and transition countries, 2010 (E, F, R** S**)
- 170 La salud pública veterinaria en situaciones de desastres naturales y provocados, 2010 (S)
- 171 Approaches to controlling, preventing and eliminating H5N1 HPAI in endemic countries, 2011 (E)
- 172 Crop residue based densified total mixed ration A user-friendly approach to utilise food crop by-products for ruminant production, 2012 (E)

Availability: May 2012

- Ar Arabic
- C Chinese
- * Out of print
- E English

In preparation E-publication

Multil – Multilingual

- F French P – Portuguese
- S Spanish
- R Russian

The FAO Technical Papers are available through the authorized FAO Sales Agents or directly from Sales and Marketing Group, FAO, Viale delle Terme di Caracalla, 00153 Rome, Italy.



Find more publications at http://www.fao.org/ag/againfo/resources/en/publications.html

Crop residues are valuable resources since they form a bulk of ruminant feed in many tropical countries. Due to lack of effective management of these resources, unfortunately they are being burnt in some countries, causing environmental pollution. The digestibility of crop residues and other low quality forages can be increased through the action of rumen microbes by strategically mixing nitrogen and minerals that are deficient in these feed resources. The increase in digestibility of crop residues and low guality forages, in turn also increases their intake. Both these phenomena enhance the efficiency of nutrient utilization from these feed resources in animal food chains. To achieve this, the present paper discusses a technology based on the formation of a complete diet in the form of densified feed blocks or pellets from straws mixed with minerals, oil seed cakes and other agroindustrial by-products. The methods for preparation of such total mixed rations, their use and impact have been presented. It is hoped that this technology will enhance income of farmers, decrease environmental pollution and help alleviate shortage of good quality feeds in tropical countries. In addition, the feed produced in the densified form as blocks or pellets could also provide complete feed to livestock in emergency situations. Public-private partnership is expected to enhance the application and impact of this technology.

ISBN 978-92-5-107232-5 ISSN 1014-1200



7 8 9 2 5 1 0 7 2 3 2 5 I2728E/1/05.12